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1.0 PURPOSE AND SUMMARY  
   

1.1 ☐For Decision ☒For Information/Noting   
   

1.2 
 
 
 

1.3 
 
 
 

1.4 

The purpose of this report is to inform the Social Work and Social Care Scrutiny Panel of the 
latest communication from the Scottish Government regarding the National Care Service 
(Scotland) Bill and to provide an update on national co-design and research activity.  
 
Since the last meeting of the Social Work and Social Care Scrutiny Panel on 27 April 2023, the 
Scottish Parliament agreed that Stage 1 scrutiny of the Bill will now be completed by 31 
January 2024.   
 
Further correspondence was received from the Minister for Social Care, Mental Wellbeing and 
Sport on 12 July 2023 (Appendix 1).  This provides information on a proposed shared 
accountability framework, national forums, discussions, research and engagement with 
children’s services and justice services stakeholders.  

 

   
   

2.0 RECOMMENDATIONS  
   

2.1 To note the correspondence received on 12 July 2023 from the Minister for Social Care, Mental 
Wellbeing and Sport and update on national activity.  
 

 

 
Kate Rocks 
Chief Officer  
Inverclyde HSCP 
  



3.0 BACKGROUND AND CONTEXT  
   
 
 

3.1 
 
 
 

3.2 
 
 
 
 

3.3 
 
 
 
 
 
 

3.4 
 
 
 
 
 

3.5 
 
 
 
 

3.6 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

3.7 
 
 
 
 

3.8 
 

Shared national legal accountability framework 
 
As part of continuing discussions on the National Care Service (Scotland) Bill, the Scottish 
Government and the Convention of Scottish Local Authorities (COSLA) gave initial support to a 
proposed new national framework for social care and social work support. 
  
In the letter to the Scottish Parliament’s Health, Social Care and Sport Committee on 12 July 
2023, the Minister for Social Care, Mental Wellbeing and Sport advised that Ministers, local 
authorities and NHS boards would share legal accountability for social care and social work 
support.  
  
The letter states that this would support a national drive for consistent outcomes alongside 
reform of local service delivery.  Scottish Ministers, local authorities and NHS Boards would 
share accountability for care services.  Under this proposal, local authorities would retain 
responsibility for service delivery, without transfer of staff and assets.  
 
Co-design 
 
A programme of nine regional forums continues to be held across Scotland until August 2023 
alongside five online forums, designed to give an opportunity for people with lived experience of 
accessing or delivering social care support to take part in the next phase of evidence gathering.  
 
Children’s Services Reform Research 
 
The Centre for Excellence for Children’s Care and Protection (CELCIS) continues to conduct 
independent research, commissioned by the Scottish Government, to gather evidence to inform 
decision making about the future structure and delivery of Children’s Services in Scotland 
considering the development of the National Care Service.  
 
To date, CELCIS has published three of their four interim reports: 
 

- Rapid evidence review: different models of integration of children’s services with health 
and/or adult social care services; 

- Case studies of transformational reform programmes children’s social care models and 
the connections to health, education and adult social care structures; 

- Mapping integration and outcomes across Scotland: a statistical analysis of different 
approaches to integrated service delivery across Scotland’s 32 local authority areas. 

 
The fourth report on workforce experiences: outcomes, multi-agency working and 
transformational change, commenced on 24 July 2023 with a workforce survey for social work, 
education, youth justice, police, non-NHS health staff and third sector.  NHS staff will be able to 
participate at a later date. 
 
The research is due to be completed in October 2023, when a final report of the findings will be 
published and shared with Scottish Ministers. 
 

 

   
4.0 PROPOSALS  

   
4.1 N/A 

 
 

 

  



5.0 IMPLICATIONS  
   

5.1 The table below shows whether risks and implications apply if the recommendation(s) is(are) 
agreed: 
 
SUBJECT YES NO 
Financial  X 
Legal/Risk X  
Human Resources  X 
Strategic (Partnership Plan/Council Plan)  X 
Equalities, Fairer Scotland Duty & Children/Young People’s Rights 
& Wellbeing 

 X 

Environmental & Sustainability  X 
Data Protection  X 

 

 

   
5.2 Finance  

   
 One off Costs 

 
Cost Centre Budget 

Heading 
Budget  
Years 

Proposed 
Spend this 
Report 

Virement 
From 

Other Comments 

N/A 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
Annually Recurring Costs/ (Savings) 
 
Cost Centre Budget 

Heading 
With 
Effect 
from 

Annual Net 
Impact 

Virement 
From (If 
Applicable) 

Other Comments 

N/A 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 

   
5.3 Legal/Risk 

 
This correspondence is in relation to the implementation of the National Care Service (Scotland) 
Bill which is currently at Stage 1 of the Parliamentary process. 

 

   
5.4 Human Resources  

   
 N/A  
   

5.5 Strategic  
   
 N/A  
   

5.6 Equalities, Fairer Scotland Duty & Children/Young People  
   
 N/A  
   

(a) Equalities  
   
 This report has been considered under the Corporate Equalities Impact Assessment (EqIA) 

process with the following outcome: 
 



   
 

 YES – Assessed as relevant and an EqIA is required. 

X 

NO – This report does not introduce a new policy, function or strategy or recommend 
a substantive change to an existing policy, function or strategy.  Therefore, assessed 
as not relevant and no EqIA is required.  Provide any other relevant reasons why an 
EqIA is not necessary/screening statement. 

 

 

   
(b) Fairer Scotland Duty  

   
 If this report affects or proposes any major strategic decision:-  
   
 Has there been active consideration of how this report’s recommendations reduce inequalities of 

outcome? 
 

   
 

 
YES – A written statement showing how this report’s recommendations reduce 
inequalities of outcome caused by socio-economic disadvantage has been 
completed. 

X 

 
NO – Assessed as not relevant under the Fairer Scotland Duty for the following 
reasons:  Provide reasons why the report has been assessed as not relevant. 
 

 

 

   
(c) Children and Young People  

   
 Has a Children’s Rights and Wellbeing Impact Assessment been carried out?  
   
 

 YES – Assessed as relevant and a CRWIA is required. 

X 
NO – Assessed as not relevant as this report does not involve a new policy, 
function or strategy or recommends a substantive change to an existing policy, 
function or strategy which will have an impact on children’s rights. 

 

 

   
5.7 Environmental/Sustainability  

   
 Summarise any environmental / climate change impacts which relate to this report.  
   
 Has a Strategic Environmental Assessment been carried out?  
   
 

 YES – assessed as relevant and a Strategic Environmental Assessment is 
required. 

X 
NO – This report does not propose or seek approval for a plan, policy, programme, 
strategy or document which is like to have significant environmental effects, if 
implemented. 

 

 

   
5.8 Data Protection  

   
 Has a Data Protection Impact Assessment been carried out?  
   
   



 YES – This report involves data processing which may result in a high risk to the 
rights and freedoms of individuals. 

X NO – Assessed as not relevant as this report does not involve data processing 
which may result in a high risk to the rights and freedoms of individuals. 

 

   
6.0 CONSULTATION  

   
6.1 N/A  

   
7.0 BACKGROUND PAPERS  

   
7.1 N/A  
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___ 

12th of July 2023 

I am writing to provide an update on the National Care Service (Scotland) Bill (NCS Bill), which I 
committed to do at my last evidence session with the Committee on 9 May 2023. 

As discussed at Committee, we are using the additional time provided by the extension to the 
Stage 1 deadline for the NCS Bill to undertake widespread engagement with people with lived 
experience, workforce representatives, unions, local government and providers. This will ensure 
we have the information needed to make the Bill as robust as possible, as well as supporting 
improvements to the social care system ahead of the establishment of the National Care Service. 

Co-design 

As outlined in my previous correspondence of 23 May 2023, we are undertaking an ambitious 
programme of local co-design activity this summer. Between June and August 2023, we are 
holding nine regional forums across Scotland to enable people to participate in co-design in their 
local communities. There will also be five online events in August. We are delighted to have had 
strong interest in the summer forums, and have doubled the provision of sessions in Glasgow to 
accommodate everyone that wants to participate. 

The first of these regional forums took place in Stirling on 20 June. Over 60 people attended the 
event and contributed their expertise to discussions around the themes of Information Sharing to 
Improve Care Support; Keeping Care Support Local and Valuing the Workforce.  

The second forum was held in Glasgow on 28 June with over 80 people participating in 
discussions around the themes of Keeping Care Support Local; Realising Rights and 
Responsibilities and Making Sure My Voice is Heard.  This forum included discussions on the 
Charter, and we are continuing co-design with seldom heard voices and people with diverse lived 

Appendix 1

http://www.lobbying.scot/
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experiences to ensure that the Charter will deliver for them. I look forward to sharing a draft of the 
Charter with the Committee in due course. 
 
We are also organising satellite events around the regional forums to make sure we hear from a 
wider range of people from different demographics, including those unable to travel to the venues.  
 
These events mark the start of a wide-reaching programme of co-design activity that will take 
place over the next 18 months.  
 
Discussions with unions and local government over summer 2023 
 
Additionally, I continue to meet frequently with union representatives, and the First Minister and 
the Cabinet Secretary for NHS Recovery have recently had meetings with the STUC and affiliated 
unions, at which the National Care Service was discussed.  
 
Recognising the current challenges in the social care system identified by union representatives, 
we continue to work closely with the unions on the Fair Work agenda. We recently had a useful 
joint meeting with the unions and the independent chair of the Fair Work in Social Care 
programme, Andy Kerr, focused on the progress of the effective voice and sectoral bargaining 
workstreams. 
 
The theme of Valuing the Workforce will be covered at a number of the regional forums mentioned 
above, and we hope to involve a wide range of front line workforce members in co-design at these 
events. This session was well attended at the Stirling event and we hope to build on that over the 
summer.  
 
Scottish Government officials have been working with local government with the aim of reaching a 
consensus position on the Bill, which will allow us to deliver on the urgent improvements needed 
to strengthen the delivery of integrated health and social care for people.  
 
An initial consensus proposal between the Scottish Government and Cosla (on behalf of local 
government) has been formed on a partnership approach that will provide for shared legal 
accountability. This will improve the experience of people accessing services by introducing a new 
structure of national oversight to drive consistency of outcomes, whilst maximising the benefits of 
a reformed local service delivery. It would provide Scottish Ministers, local authorities and NHS 
boards with overarching shared accountability for the care system. Local Government will retain 
functions, staff and assets. 
 
We will continue to engage with local government, our workforce representatives and people with 
lived experience to make the Bill as robust as possible to secure improved outcomes for people. 
We are currently considering necessary amendments to the NCS Bill to reflect this and will revert 
to the Committee after summer recess.  
 
Children’s services relating to the NCS Bill 
 
The Minister for Children, Young People and Keeping the Promise has written separately to the 
Committee and the Education, Children and Young People Committee on 23 June 2023 to advise 
of the publication of the first interim report from the Children’s Services Reform research, 
published by CELCIS on 21 June 2023.  All reports from this research will be published in due 
course at the same web address indicated in that correspondence.  Following further interim 
reports, the second of which was published on 28 June, it is planned to publish the final report 
towards the end of October.    
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Justice social work services relating to the NCS Bill 
 
A programme of work to help inform a decision on the possible inclusion of justice social work 
(JSW) within the NCS is ongoing. This includes research which will combine a desk review with a 
programme of interviews with JSW staff, partner organisations and service user groups. A final 
report is due in late September. In addition to this research, the Scottish Government continues to 
maintain an ongoing dialogue with key stakeholders. This includes a Reference Group and 
Workforce Panel (practitioners) which are meeting regularly to help shape, support and challenge 
the programme of work. The first of our wider stakeholder sessions were held in-person and 
virtually between March and May, with 200 JSW staff and partners in attendance. Further 
workshops to consider the final research and help analyse future delivery options for JSW will be 
held in the autumn.  
 
Updated position on improvement work being undertaken now 
 
I also wanted to take the opportunity to provide an update on improvement work that the Scottish 
Government are undertaking which I hope gives the Committee a broader perspective.  
 
In November 2022, a Ministerial Advisory Group was established to discuss and tackle current 
system pressures. We took a number of actions to support the system deal with pressures 
including the additional investment of up to £8 million that was made available to HSCPs to utilise 
additional interim beds – resulting in over 500 people being discharged from hospital to this 
provision. 
 
In January 2023, NHS Chief Executive, Caroline Lamb, and COSLA Chief Executive, Sally 
Loudon, instructed Health Boards and Health and Social Care Partnerships to undertake a 
focussed review/assessment of all discharge plans. This had an evidenced impact on removing 
barriers to discharge by ensuring better joint working across teams, and providing a holistic, whole 
system approach to planning for discharge. 

 
In January 2023, the Chief Executives of NHS Scotland and COSLA wrote to all Territorial Boards, 
IJBs and LAs to request a focused discharge event beginning in the week commencing 23 
January 2023 as a means of addressing unacceptably high occupancy rates. These events proved 
invaluable in reducing delayed discharges. This learning was built into the Delayed Discharge and 
Hospital Occupancy Action Plan 

 
Officials are now in the process of developing a winter plan for 2023/24 with the aim to make this 
available earlier than in previous years to assist systems in preparing ahead of winter and 
reducing the impact on delayed discharges. 
 
 

 
 
Maree Todd 
Minister for Social Care, Mental Wellbeing and Sport 

http://www.lobbying.scot/
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